# **BOND PURCHASE AGREEMENT**

Dated October , 2023

by and among

# STIFEL, NICOLAUS & COMPANY, INCORPORATED, CITY OF SAN JOSE

and

# ALLIED 1510 PARKMOOR, L.P.

Relating to:

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

\$37,657,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized)

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
Section 1.	Definitions and Background.	1
Section 2.	Purchase and Sale.	1
Section 3.	Issue Price.	2
Section 4.	Closing	2
Section 5.	Official Statement; Disclosure Matters	2
Section 6.	Representations of the Issuer.	5
Section 7.	Representations and Warranties of the Borrower.	6
Section 8.	Covenants of the Issuer.	8
Section 9.	Covenants of the Borrower.	9
Section 10.	Conditions of Closing.	10
Section 11.	Actions and Events at the Closing.	13
Section 12.	Termination of Agreement	14
Section 13.	Fees and Expenses.	15
Section 14.	Indemnification.	16
Section 15.	Limitation of Liability.	18
Section 16.	Miscellaneous.	18
Section 17.	Survival of Certain Representations and Obligations.	19
EXHIBIT A EXHIBIT B	TERMS OF BONDSPROPOSED FORM OF SUPPLEMENTAL OPINION OF BOND COUNSEL	
EXHIBIT C		
EXHIBIT D	FORM OF OPINION OF COUNSEL TO THE BORROWER FORM OF BORROWER RULE 15c2-12 CERTIFICATE	
EXHIBIT D	FORM OF ISSUE PRICE CERTIFICATE	
EXHIBIT F	FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF FANNIE MAE	
EXHIBIT G	FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF FANNIE MAEFORM OF CERTIFICATE OF DUS LENDER	
LAHIDH U	TORWI OF CERTIFICATE OF DUS LENDER	U-1

#### BOND PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated (the "Underwriter"), on its own behalf and not as your fiduciary, hereby offers to enter into this Bond Purchase Agreement dated October \_\_\_, 2023 (this "Purchase Contract") with the City of San José (together with its successors and assigns, the "Issuer") and Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Borrower"), for the sale by the Issuer and the purchase by the Underwriter of the Bonds defined below which are being issued by the Issuer for the benefit of the Borrower. The Underwriter is an "underwriter" as defined in Section 2(a)(11) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act"). This offer is made subject to the written acceptance hereof by the Issuer and the Borrower and delivery of such acceptance (in the form of one or more counterparts hereof) at or prior to 5:00 p.m., Eastern Time, on the date hereof, and will expire if not so accepted at or prior to such later time as the Underwriter may agree in writing). Upon such acceptance, this Purchase Contract will be binding upon each of the Issuer, the Borrower and the Underwriter.

#### Section 1. Definitions and Background.

- 1.1 Capitalized terms used in this Purchase Contract but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture of Trust by and between the Issuer and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, a national banking association (the "Trustee") dated as of October 1, 2023 (the "Indenture").
- 1.2 This Purchase Contract is for the sale and delivery of the Issuer's Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN) (the "Long-Term Bonds") and the Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized) (the "Short-Term Bonds," and together with the Long-Term Bonds, the "Bonds"), which are being issued by the Issuer to provide financing for the Project. The Bonds will be issued pursuant to (i) that certain resolution of the Issuer adopted October 3, 2023 (the "Bond Resolution"), (ii) Chapter 5 of Division 7 of Title 1 of the California Government Code, together with the provisions of Chapter 7 of Part 5 of Division 31 of the California Health and Safety Code, as the same may be amended (the "Act"), and (iii) the terms of the Indenture. The Bonds will be payable from sources pledged under the Indenture, including the moneys and securities from time to time held by the Trustee in the funds and accounts established under the terms of the Indenture (collectively, the "Trust Estate"). In connection with the issuance of the Bonds, the Issuer will execute and deliver this Purchase Contract; the Indenture; the Financing Agreement among the Issuer, the Trustee and the Borrower (the "Financing Agreement") dated as of October 1, 2023; the Tax Certificate and Agreement executed by the Issuer and the Borrower (the "Tax Certificate"); and the Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants by and between the Issuer and the Borrower (the "Regulatory Agreement"), dated as of October 1, 2023 (collectively, the "Issuer Documents"); and the Borrower will execute and deliver this Purchase Contract, the Financing Agreement, the Continuing Disclosure Agreement, the Remarketing Agreement, the Tax Certificate, and the Regulatory Agreement (collectively, the "Borrower Documents"). The Issuer Documents and the Borrower Documents are referred to herein as the "Financing Documents."

# Section 2. Purchase and Sale.

2.1 Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Purchase Contract, the Underwriter hereby agrees to purchase from the Issuer and the Issuer hereby agrees to sell to the Underwriter, at the Closing (as hereafter defined), all of its Bonds (\$39,807,000 in aggregate principal amount) a price set forth in Exhibit A attached hereto plus, with respect to the Long-Term Bonds, accrued interest from the dated date thereof to the Closing Date[, plus an additional amount equal to \$\_\_\_\_\_\_ (the "Underwriter's Advance") for initial deposits established under the Indenture. The Underwriter will be reimbursed on or before the Closing by the Borrower for the Underwriter's Advance].

- 2.2 The Bonds will (i) be issued pursuant to the Indenture and (ii) have the payment related terms (that is, the dated date, maturity date, interest rate and price) set forth in <u>Exhibit A</u> attached hereto, and will otherwise correspond to the description thereof contained in the hereinafter-defined Official Statement.
- 2.3 The Issuer, the Borrower, and the Underwriter each acknowledges and agrees that (i) the purchase and sale of the Bonds pursuant to this Purchase Contract is an arm's-length commercial transaction among the Issuer, the Borrower, and the Underwriter, (ii) in connection therewith and with the discussions, undertakings and procedures leading up to the consummation of such transaction, the Underwriter is and has been acting solely as a principal and is not acting as the agent, municipal advisor, financial advisor, or fiduciary of the Issuer or the Borrower, (iii) the Underwriter has not assumed individually or collectively any advisory or fiduciary responsibility in favor of the Issuer or the Borrower with respect to the offering contemplated hereby or the discussions, undertakings and procedures leading thereto (irrespective of whether the Underwriter has advised or provided other services or is currently advising or providing other services to the Issuer or the Borrower on other matters) and the Underwriter has no contractual obligation to the Issuer or the Borrower with respect to the offering contemplated hereby except the obligations expressly set forth in this Purchase Contract, and (iv) the Issuer and the Borrower have consulted their own legal, financial, accounting, tax and other advisors to the extent they deem appropriate in connection with the offering of the Bonds. The primary role of the Underwriter is to purchase the Bonds for resale to investors in an arm's-length commercial transaction between the Issuer and the Underwriter. The Underwriter has financial and other interests that differ from those of the Issuer.

# Section 3. Issue Price.

The Underwriter will provide to the Issuer an executed Issue Price Certificate dated the Closing Date (as defined herein) in the form attached as <u>Exhibit E</u> hereto or other form reasonably required by Bond Counsel in order to establish the issue price of the Bonds.

The Underwriter reserves the right to change such prices as it deems necessary in connection with the offering of the Bonds. Concessions from the public offering price may be allowed to selected dealers and special purchasers. The Borrower authorizes the Underwriter to complete the supplement to the Official Statement to insert the reoffering price for the Bonds selected by the Underwriter in its complete discretion.

# Section 4. Closing.

Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the delivery of the Bonds and the payment of the purchase price of the Bonds as set forth in <a href="Exhibit A">Exhibit A</a> hereof (the "Closing") will take place at 10:00 a.m. Eastern Time on October \_\_\_, 2023, or at such other time or on such other date mutually agreed upon by the Issuer, the Borrower and the Underwriter, which date shall be referred to herein as the "Closing Date."

# Section 5. Official Statement; Disclosure Matters.

5.1 The Issuer and the Borrower each hereby (a) confirms its consent to the use by the Underwriter of the Preliminary Official Statement dated October \_\_\_, 2023, relating to the Bonds (the "Preliminary Official Statement") in the marketing of the Bonds and (b) authorizes the Underwriter to prepare, use and distribute (at the expense of the Borrower) the Official Statement dated October \_\_\_, 2023, relating to the Bonds (the "Official Statement") in final form in connection with the offering and sale of the Bonds.

- 5.2 The Issuer and the Borrower each agrees to the extent required and permitted by applicable law to cooperate (at the sole cost and expense of the Borrower) with the Underwriter so as to enable the Underwriter to comply with the requirements of Rule 15c2-12 ("Rule 15c2-12") under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "1934 Act"), and any other rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") and the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board (the "MSRB"), in connection with the offer and sale of the Bonds.
- 5.3 The Issuer and the Borrower hereby make the following representations in subsection (a) and (b) respectively:
  - (a) The Issuer hereby certifies and agrees that the information in the Preliminary Official Statement as of its date and the Official Statement under the captions "THE ISSUER" and "NO LITIGATION The Issuer" has been "deemed final" by the Issuer as of its date, except for final information as to the offering prices, interest rates, selling compensation, amount of proceeds, delivery dates, other terms depending on such factors, and other information permitted to be omitted under part (b)(1) of Rule 15c2-12.
  - (b) The Borrower hereby certifies and agrees that the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement have been "deemed final" by the Borrower as of their dates, except for final information as to the offering prices, interest rates, selling compensation, amount of proceeds, delivery dates, other terms depending on such factors, and other information permitted to be omitted under part (b)(1) of Rule 15c2-12.
- 5.4 The Issuer and the Borrower hereby make the following representations in subsection (a) and (b), respectively:
  - (a) The Issuer hereby represents that the information in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement under the captions "THE ISSUER" and "NO LITIGATION The Issuer" is true and correct and does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact and does not omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
  - (b) The Borrower hereby represents that the information in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement is true and correct and does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact and does not omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- 5.5 The Issuer and the Borrower will, at the expense of the Borrower, supply to the Underwriter the Official Statement, in such quantity as may be requested by the Underwriter no later than the earlier of (i) seven (7) business days after the date of this Purchase Contract or (ii) one (1) business day prior to the Closing Date, as needed in order to permit the Underwriter to comply with Rule 15c2-12, and the applicable rules of the MSRB, with respect to distribution of the Official Statement. The Borrower shall provide to the Underwriter the Official Statement, including any amendments thereto, in word-searchable PDF format as described in the MSRB's Rule G-32 no later than one (1) business day prior to the Closing Date to enable the Underwriter to comply with MSRB Rule G-32.
- 5.6 During the period commencing on the date of this Purchase Contract and ending on the earlier of (a) 90 days from the End of the Underwriting Period or (b) the time when the Official Statement is available to any person from the MSRB, but in no case less than 25 days following the End of the Underwriting Period (the "Update Period"), if any event shall occur which would cause the Official Statement to contain any untrue statement of a material fact or to omit to state any material fact necessary

to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, and in the judgment of the Underwriter, such event requires the preparation and publication of a supplement or amendment to the Official Statement, the Issuer (to the extent of the provisions referred to in Section 5.4(a) hereof) and the Borrower will, at the expense of the Borrower, prepare or cooperate in the preparation of such supplement or amendment to the Official Statement in a form approved by the Underwriter and furnish or cooperate in the furnishing to the Underwriter (at the sole expense of the Borrower) a reasonable number of copies of an amendment of, or a supplement to, the Official Statement so that, as supplemented or amended, it will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. If the Official Statement is so supplemented or amended prior to the Closing, the approval by the Underwriter of a supplement or amendment to the Official Statement shall not preclude the Underwriter from thereafter terminating this Purchase Contract in accordance with the provisions of Section 12(c) hereof. The "End of the Underwriting Period" means the later of the delivery of the Bonds by the Issuer to the Underwriter or when the Underwriter no longer retains (directly or as a syndicate member) an unsold balance of the Bonds for sale to the public; provided, that the "End of the Underwriting Period" shall be deemed to be the Closing Date, unless the Underwriter otherwise notifies the Issuer and the Borrower in writing prior to such date that there is an unsold balance of the Bonds, in which case the End of the Underwriting Period shall be deemed to be extended for 30 days. The deemed End of the Underwriting Period may be extended for two additional periods of 30 days each upon receipt of an additional written notification from the Underwriter containing the same information as required in the initial written notice.

- 5.7 If, during the Update Period, the Issuer becomes aware of any event relating to the information concerning the Issuer under the captions "THE ISSUER" and "NO LITIGATION The Issuer" of the Official Statement which would cause such portions of the Official Statement to contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, the Issuer will promptly notify the Underwriter of such event.
- 5.8 The Issuer shall promptly advise the Underwriter, during the Update Period, of any action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation against the Issuer, of which the Issuer has actual knowledge, seeking to prohibit, restrain or otherwise affect the use of the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement in connection with the offering, sale or distribution of the Bonds.
- 5.9 If, during the Update Period, the Borrower becomes aware of any event which would cause the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement to contain any untrue statement of a material fact or to omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, the Borrower will promptly notify the Underwriter and the Issuer of such event.
- 5.10 The Borrower shall promptly advise the Underwriter, during the Update Period, of any action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation against the Borrower, of which they receive written or actual notice, seeking to prohibit, restrain or otherwise affect the use of the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement in connection with the offering, sale or distribution of the Bonds.
- 5.11 The Borrower represents and warrants to the Underwriter and the Issuer that neither the Borrower nor any affiliates thereof are in default under any undertakings with respect to continuing disclosure requirements designed to comply with Rule 15c2-12 in connection with any issue of municipal securities.

# Section 6. Representations of the Issuer.

- 6.1 In addition to the representations contained in Section 5 herein, the Issuer hereby makes the following representations to the Underwriter:
  - (a) The Issuer is a municipal corporation and charter city, organized and existing under the laws of the State of California (the "State"), and has full power and authority under the Act to adopt the Bond Resolution and to enter into and to perform its obligations under the Issuer Documents; and when executed and delivered in accordance therewith by the respective parties thereto, the Issuer Documents will constitute the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Issuer enforceable against the Issuer in accordance with their respective terms, except as the enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, arrangement, fraudulent conveyance, moratorium and other laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights, to the application of equitable principles, to the exercise of judicial discretion in appropriate cases and to the limitation on legal remedies against units of government of the State;
  - (b) By official action of the Issuer prior to or concurrently with the acceptance hereof, the Issuer has approved and authorized the distribution of the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement and authorized and approved the execution and delivery of the Issuer Documents and the consummation by the Issuer of the transactions contemplated thereby;
  - (c) There is no action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation, at law or in equity, before or by any court, governmental agency, public board or body pending or to the actual knowledge of the Issuer, without investigation, threatened against the Issuer seeking to restrain or enjoin the sale or issuance of the Bonds, or in any way contesting or affecting any proceedings of the Issuer taken concerning the sale of the Bonds, the pledge or application of any moneys or security provided for the payment of the Bonds, in any way contesting the validity or enforceability of the Issuer Documents or contesting in any way the completeness or accuracy of the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement or the existence or powers of the Issuer relating to the sale of the Bonds;
  - (d) The execution and delivery by the Issuer of the Issuer Documents and compliance with the provisions on the Issuer's part contained therein, to the best of the Issuer's knowledge, will neither (i) conflict with or constitute a material breach of or default under any law, administrative regulation, judgment or decree to which the Issuer is subject, (ii) conflict with any loan agreement, financing agreement, indenture, bond, note, resolution, agreement or other instrument to which the Issuer is a party or is otherwise subject, which conflict, breach or default has or would have a material adverse impact on the Issuer's ability to perform its obligations under the Issuer Documents nor (iii) result in the creation or imposition of any lien, charge or other security interest or encumbrance of any nature whatsoever upon any of those properties or assets of the Issuer included in the Trust Estate as established by the Indenture under the terms of any such law, administrative regulation, judgment, decree, loan agreement, financing agreement, indenture, bond, security, note, resolution, agreement or other instrument, except as provided by the Issuer Documents;
  - (e) Except as may be required under Blue Sky or other securities laws of any state and for filings to be made with the Internal Revenue Service on Form 8038, to the Issuer's actual knowledge, there is no consent, approval, authorization or other order of, or filing with, or certification by, any state court, or state or federal governmental agency, or public body of any state required for the execution and delivery of the Issuer Documents or the consummation by the Issuer

of the transactions on its part contemplated herein or therein, which has not been duly obtained or made on or prior to the date hereof;

- (f) Upon delivery of the Bonds, the Issuer will have good right, full power and lawful authority to pledge and assign the Trust Estate described in the Indenture to the Trustee as provided in the Indenture and the Bond Resolution;
- (g) The Issuer has complied in all material respects with the Bond Resolution and the Issuer Documents; and
- (h) The Bonds, when delivered in accordance with the Indenture and paid for by the Underwriter on the Closing Date as provided herein, will be valid and binding limited obligations of the Issuer payable solely from the revenues and other property, accounts and earnings pledged and assigned for such payment as provided in the Indenture and such Bonds will be entitled to all the benefits and security of the Indenture.
- 6.2 The execution and delivery of this Purchase Contract by the Issuer shall constitute a representation by the Issuer to the Underwriter that the representations and agreements contained in this Section 6 are true as of the date hereof; provided, however, that as to information furnished by the Borrower pursuant to this Purchase Contract, the Issuer is relying solely on such information in making the Issuer's representations and agreements, and as to all matters of law the Issuer is relying on the advice of Bond Counsel; and provided further, that no member, officer, agent or employee of the Issuer shall be individually liable for the breach of any representation, or agreement contained herein.
- 6.3 It is understood that the representations and covenants of the Issuer contained in this Section 6 and elsewhere in this Purchase Contract shall not create any general obligation or liability of the Issuer, and that any obligation or liability of the Issuer hereunder or under the Issuer Documents is payable solely out of the Trust Estate established under the Indenture. It is further understood and agreed that the Issuer makes no representations, except as set forth in paragraph 5.4(a) above, as to the Official Statement, or as to (i) the financial condition, results of operation, business or prospects of the Borrower or the Project, (ii) any statements (financial or otherwise), representations, documents or certification provided or to be provided by the Borrower in connection with the offer or sale of the Bonds, or (iii) the correctness, completeness or accuracy of such statements, representations, documents or certifications.

# **Section 7.** Representations and Warranties of the Borrower.

- 7.1 In addition to the representations and warranties made in Section 5 herein, the Borrower hereby makes the following representations and warranties to the Underwriter and the Issuer, all of which will continue in effect subsequent to the purchase of the Bonds:
  - (a) The Borrower is a limited partnership duly organized and existing under and pursuant to the laws of the State and is qualified to own the Project and conduct its business in the State.
  - (b) The Borrower has, and as of the Closing Date will have, full legal right, power and authority to (i) execute and deliver the Borrower Documents, (ii) assist in the preparation, distribution and use of the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement, and (iii) otherwise consummate the transactions contemplated by the Borrower Documents.
  - (c) The Borrower has duly authorized the (i) execution and delivery of the Borrower Documents, (ii) performance by the Borrower of the obligations contained in the Borrower

Documents, (iii) preparation of the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement, and (iv) consummation by the Borrower of all of the transactions contemplated by the Borrower Documents.

- (d) The Borrower Documents are, and, when executed and delivered by the Borrower and the other parties thereto, will be, the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Borrower, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, except to the extent that enforcement thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally, or by the exercise of judicial discretion in accordance with general principles of equity.
- (e) All consents, approvals, orders or authorizations of, notices to, or filings, registrations or declarations with any governmental authority, board, agency, commission or body having jurisdiction which are required on behalf of the Borrower for the execution and delivery by the Borrower of the Borrower Documents or the consummation by the Borrower of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, have been obtained or will be obtained prior to Closing.
- (f) The execution and delivery by the Borrower of the Borrower Documents and the consummation by the Borrower of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby are not prohibited by, do not violate any provision of, and will not result in the breach of or default under (i) the organizational documents of the Borrower, (ii) any applicable law, rule, regulation, judgment, decree, order or other requirement to which the Borrower is subject, or (iii) any contract, indenture, agreement, mortgage, lease, note, commitment or other obligation or instrument to which the Borrower is a party or by which the Borrower or its properties are bound.
- There is no legal action, suit, proceeding, investigation or inquiry at law or in equity, before or by any court, agency, arbitrator, public board or body or other entity or person, pending or, to the best knowledge of the Borrower, threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any partner or member of the Borrower, in their respective capacities as such, nor, to the knowledge of the Borrower, any basis therefor, (i) which would restrain or enjoin the issuance or delivery of the Bonds, the use of the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement in the marketing of the Bonds or the collection of revenues pledged under or pursuant to the Borrower Documents or (ii) which would in any way contest or affect the organization or existence of the Borrower or the entitlement of any officer of the Borrower to its position or (iii) which would contest or have a material and adverse effect upon (A) the due performance by the Borrower of the transactions contemplated by the Preliminary Official Statement, the Official Statement or the Borrower Documents, (B) the validity or enforceability of the Bonds, the Borrower Documents or any other agreement or instrument to which the Borrower is a party and that is used or contemplated for use in the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, (C) the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of the interest on the Bonds or (D) the financial condition or operations of the Borrower, (iv) which contests in any way the completeness or accuracy of the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement or (v) which questions the power or authority of the Borrower to carry out the transactions on its part contemplated by the Preliminary Official Statement, the Official Statement and the Borrower Documents, or the power of the Borrower to own or operate the Project. The Borrower is not subject to any judgment, decree or order entered in any lawsuit or proceeding brought against it that would have such an effect.
- (h) On the Closing Date, the Borrower shall not have granted any interests in or rights or options to sell the Bonds to any other party.
- (i) All permits (including building permits), licenses and authorizations necessary for the ownership and operation of its Project in the manner contemplated by the Preliminary Official

Statement, the Official Statement and each of the Borrower Documents have been obtained or will be obtained, and said ownership and operation are not, to the knowledge of the Borrower, in conflict with any zoning or similar ordinance applicable to the Project. The Project conforms to all material environmental regulations.

- (j) None of the Borrower, any guarantor of the Borrower or any "related person" to the Borrower within the meaning of Section 147 of the Code has acquired or shall acquire, pursuant to any arrangement, formal or informal, any Bonds.
- (k) The Borrower has not taken or omitted to take on or prior to the date hereof any action that would adversely affect the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of the interest on the Bonds.
- (l) On the Closing Date, each of the representations and warranties of the Borrower contained in the Borrower Documents and all other documents executed by the Borrower in connection with the Bonds shall be true, correct and complete in all material respects.
- (m) As of the Closing Date, the Borrower will not be in material default under any document, instrument or commitment to which the Borrower is a party or to which any of its property is subject which default would or could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the ability of the Borrower to carry out its obligations under the Borrower Documents. As of the Closing Date, the Borrower will be in compliance with all of its obligations under the Regulatory Agreement.
- (n) The Borrower is in compliance with all of its prior continuing disclosure undertakings entered into pursuant to Rule 15c2-12, if any.
- 7.2 Each of the representations and warranties set forth in this Section 7 will survive the Closing.
- 7.3 Any certificate signed by any officer of the Borrower and delivered to the Underwriter in connection with the delivery of the Bonds will be deemed to be a representation and warranty by the Borrower to the Underwriter as to the statements made therein.

#### Section 8. Covenants of the Issuer.

The Issuer hereby makes the following covenants with the Underwriter:

- (a) Prior to the Closing, the Issuer will not supplement or amend the Official Statement or cause the Official Statement to be supplemented or amended without providing reasonable notice of such proposed supplement or amendment to the Underwriter. Neither the receipt by the Underwriter of notice of a proposed supplement or amendment nor the consent by the Underwriter to such supplement or amendment shall abrogate the Underwriter's rights under Section 12(c) hereof.
- (b) Prior to the Closing, the Issuer will not amend, terminate or rescind, and will not agree to any amendment, termination or rescission of the Issuer Documents without the prior written consent of the Underwriter.
- (c) Prior to the Closing, except as provided in the Issuer Documents, the Issuer will not create, assume or guarantee any indebtedness payable from, or pledge or otherwise encumber,

the revenues, assets, properties, funds or interests which will be pledged from the Trust Estate as established pursuant to the Indenture, including, without limitation, the Bonds.

- (d) The Issuer will not knowingly take any action which will in any way cause the proceeds of the Bonds to be applied in a manner other than as provided in the Indenture and described in the Official Statement or which would cause the interest on the Bonds to be includable in the gross income of the holders thereof for federal income tax purposes.
- (e) Prior to the Closing, the Issuer will obtain all governmental consents, approvals, orders or authorizations of any governmental authority or agency that the Issuer knows would constitute a condition precedent to the performance by it of its obligations under the Issuer Documents and the Bonds.
- (f) The Issuer will reasonably cooperate with the Underwriter upon request, without cost to the Issuer, in the qualification of the Bonds for offering and sale and the determination of their eligibility for investment under the laws of such jurisdictions as the Underwriter may designate; provided that the foregoing shall not require the Issuer to expend its own funds, execute a general or special consent to service of process or to qualify as a foreign corporation in connection with such qualification in any foreign jurisdiction.
- Statement to which, after having been furnished a copy, the Underwriter shall reasonably object in writing and if any event relating to or affecting the Issuer or the Borrower shall occur as a result of which it is necessary, in the opinion of the Underwriter, to amend or supplement the Official Statement in order to make the Official Statement so that it does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, the Issuer shall cause to be forthwith prepared and furnished (at the sole expense of the Borrower) to the Underwriter a reasonable number of copies of an amendment of or supplement to the Official Statement (in form and substance satisfactory to the Underwriter) that will amend or supplement the Official Statement so that it will not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

# Section 9. Covenants of the Borrower.

The Borrower hereby makes the following covenants with the Underwriter and the Issuer:

(a) The Borrower will not supplement or amend the Official Statement or cause the Official Statement to be supplemented or amended without providing reasonable notice of such proposed supplement or amendment to the Underwriter and the Issuer. It is understood pursuant to Section 12(c) that, in the event there arises an event or condition which, in the reasonable judgment of the Underwriter, requires the Official Statement to be amended or supplemented or has a material and adverse effect upon the marketability of the Bonds or the ability of the Underwriter to enforce contracts for the sale of the Bonds, the Underwriter shall have the right, pursuant to Section 12(c) hereof, to terminate this Purchase Contract without liability. Neither the receipt by the Underwriter of notice of a proposed supplement or amendment nor the consent by the Underwriter to such supplement or amendment shall abrogate the Underwriter's rights under Section 12(c) hereof.

- (b) The Borrower will not adopt any amendment of or supplement to the Official Statement to which, after having been furnished a copy, the Underwriter shall reasonably object in writing and if any event relating to or affecting the Issuer or the Borrower shall occur as a result of which it is necessary, in the opinion of the Underwriter, to amend or supplement the Official Statement in order to make the Official Statement not misleading in light of the circumstances existing at the time it is delivered to the Underwriter, the Borrower shall cause to be forthwith prepared and furnished (at the sole expense of the Borrower) to the Underwriter a reasonable number of copies of an amendment of or supplement to the Official Statement (in form and substance satisfactory to the Issuer and the Underwriter) that will amend or supplement the Official Statement so that it will not contain an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.
- (c) Prior to the Closing, the Borrower will not amend, terminate or rescind, and will not agree to any amendment, termination or rescission of the Borrower Documents without the prior written consent of the Underwriter.
- (d) Prior to the Closing, the Borrower will not create, assume or guarantee any indebtedness payable from, or pledge or otherwise encumber, the revenues, assets, properties, funds or interests which will be pledged pursuant to the Indenture, including, without limitation, the Bonds, the Financing Documents or any indebtedness allowed under the loan from the DUS Lender.
- (e) The Borrower will cooperate with the Issuer to cause the Bonds to be delivered to the address and at the time specified by the Underwriter in conjunction with the Closing.
- (f) The Borrower will not take or omit to take any action which will in any way cause the proceeds of the Bonds, or other moneys on deposit in any fund or account in connection with the Bonds, to be applied in a manner other than as provided in the Indenture and described in the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement and will not take or omit to take any action which would cause the interest on the Bonds to be includable in the gross income of the holders thereof for federal income tax purposes.
- (g) The Borrower will cooperate with the Underwriter in the qualification of the Bonds for offering and sale and the determination of their eligibility for investment under the laws of such jurisdictions as the Underwriter may designate.
- (h) The Borrower agrees to cause the necessary amount to be paid to the Trustee and/or the escrow agent on the Closing Date to pay costs of issuance.
- (i) The Borrower agrees to provide the Underwriter, at the Borrower's expense, a reasonable number of additional copies of the Financing Documents as the Underwriter shall request.

# Section 10. Conditions of Closing.

10.1 The obligations of the Underwriter to consummate at the Closing the transactions contemplated hereby are subject to receipt by the Underwriter of the items described in Section 10.2 hereof and to the satisfaction of the following conditions:

- (a) The Underwriter will not have discovered any material error, misstatement or omission in the representations and warranties made in this Purchase Contract, which representations and warranties will be deemed to have been made again at and as of the time of the Closing and will then be true in all material respects.
- (b) The Issuer and the Borrower will have performed and complied with all agreements and conditions required by this Purchase Contract to be performed or complied with by such respective parties at or prior to Closing.
- (c) The Bonds, the Financing Documents and the Official Statement shall each have been executed and delivered by each of the parties thereto, shall be in full force and effect on and as of the Closing Date and shall not have been amended, modified or supplemented prior to the Closing except as may have been agreed to in writing by the Underwriter and no event of default shall exist under any such documents.
- (d) The Underwriter will have received orders for all of the Bonds (or such amount of the Bonds as is acceptable to the Underwriter) and (a) such orders have not been withdrawn at the time of the Closing and (b) the market price or marketability, at the initial offering price set forth in the Official Statement, of the Bonds shall not have been adversely affected, in the reasonable judgment of the Underwriter.
- (e) The Borrower shall have entered into the Continuing Disclosure Agreement containing covenants meeting the requirements of Rule 15c2-12 under the 1934 Act.
- (f) The Issuer shall have received the executed Issue Price Certificate of the Underwriter, substantially in the form attached to this Purchase Contract as Exhibit E.
- 10.2 In addition to the conditions set forth in Section 10.1 hereof, the obligations of the Underwriter to consummate at the Closing the transactions contemplated hereby are subject to receipt by the Underwriter of the following items:
  - (a) An approving opinion of Bond Counsel, dated the Closing Date, relating to the validity of the Bonds and the tax-exempt status of the Bonds, substantially in the form attached to the Official Statement as <u>Appendix I</u>, and a letter of such counsel, addressed to the Federal National Mortgage Association ("Fannie Mae"), the Underwriter, and the Issuer, to the effect that such opinion may be relied upon, together with a supplemental opinion of Bond Counsel, satisfactory in form and substance to the Underwriter and the Issuer, dated the Closing Date, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B.
  - (b) An opinion of counsel to the Borrower, dated the Closing Date, satisfactory in form and substance to the Underwriter, the Trustee, Fannie Mae, Bond Counsel and the Issuer and in substantially the form attached hereto as <a href="Exhibit C"><u>Exhibit C</u></a>.
  - (c) An opinion of Tiber Hudson LLC, counsel to the Underwriter, satisfactory in form and substance to the Underwriter.
  - (d) A certificate of the Issuer, dated the Closing Date and signed by an Authorized Officer of the Issuer, to the effect that (i) each of the Issuer's representations contained herein and in all other Issuer Documents, which representations will be deemed to have been made again at and as of the time of Closing, are true and correct in all material respects; (ii) the Issuer has performed and complied with all agreements and conditions required by this Purchase Contract to

be performed or complied with by it at or prior to the Closing; and (iii) the information contained in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement under the captions "THE ISSUER" and "NO LITIGATION – The Issuer" is true and correct in all material respects and does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

- (e) Evidence that a public hearing has been duly held and the issuance of the Bonds has been duly approved as required by the Code.
- (f) A certificate of the Issuer, dated the Closing Date and signed by an Authorized Officer of the Issuer, in form and substance satisfactory to the Issuer, the Underwriter and Bond Counsel, respecting certain tax matters as may be reasonably required by Bond Counsel to enable it to give its opinion.
- (g) A certificate of the Borrower, dated the Closing Date and signed by its authorized representative, to the effect that:
  - (i) each of the Borrower's representations and warranties contained herein and in all Borrower Documents, which representations and warranties will be deemed to have been made again at and as of the time of Closing, are true and correct in all material respects;
  - (ii) the Borrower has performed and complied with all agreements and conditions required by this Purchase Contract to be performed or complied with by it at or prior to the Closing;
  - (iii) since the date of the Official Statement and except as set forth therein, there has not been any material adverse change in the Borrower's operations, financial or otherwise;
  - (iv) the information contained in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement is true and correct and does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact and does not omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading;
  - (v) there is no action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation, at law or in equity, or before or by any court, public board or body pending or, to the best knowledge of the Borrower, threatened against or affecting the Borrower or any of its affiliates, nor, to the best knowledge of the Borrower, is there any basis therefor, wherein an unfavorable decision, ruling or finding would, in any way, adversely affect the transactions contemplated by the Financing Agreement or the operation and management of the Project, or that might result in any material adverse change in the business, operations, properties, assets, liabilities or condition (financial or other) of the Borrower or that affects the information in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement; and
    - (vi) such other matters as the Underwriter may reasonably request.

- (h) A certificate of the Borrower dated the Closing Date and signed by its authorized representative, in form and substance satisfactory to the Underwriter and Bond Counsel, respecting certain tax matters as may be reasonably required by Bond Counsel to enable it to give its opinion.
- (i) A certificate of the Trustee, dated the Closing Date and signed by an authorized officer of the Trustee, in form and substance satisfactory to the Underwriter.
- (j) The Borrower's 15c2-12 Certificate, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D, duly executed by the Borrower.
- (k) Certified copies of the organizational documents of the Borrower and copies of the resolutions or actions of its partners (if applicable) authorizing the execution and delivery of the Borrower Documents.
- (l) The Financing Documents (or certified copies thereof) duly executed and delivered by the respective parties thereto, with such amendments, modifications or supplements as may have been agreed to by the Issuer, Bond Counsel and the Underwriter.
- (m) A certificate of Fannie Mae dated the Closing Date, delivered to the Issuer, Bond Counsel and the Underwriter, substantially in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit F</u>.
- (n) A certificate of the DUS Lender dated the Closing Date, delivered to the Issuer, Bond Counsel and the Underwriter, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit G.
- (o) Written evidence satisfactory to the Underwriter that Moody's Investors Service, Inc. (the "Rating Agency") has issued a rating of "Aaa" for the Long-Term Bonds and a rating of "Aaa/VMIG 1" for the Short-Term Bonds, and such ratings shall be in effect on the Closing Date.
- (p) Such additional legal opinions, certificates, instruments and other documents as the Underwriter or Bond Counsel may reasonably deem necessary to evidence the truth and accuracy as of the Closing Date of the respective representations and warranties of the Issuer and the Borrower herein contained and of the Official Statement, and to evidence compliance by the Issuer and the Borrower with this Purchase Contract and all applicable legal requirements, and the due performance and satisfaction by the Issuer and the Borrower at or prior to such time of all agreements then to be performed and all conditions then to be satisfied by the Issuer and the Borrower.
- 10.3 If any of the conditions set forth in Section 10.1 or 10.2 hereof have not been met on the Closing Date, the Underwriter may, at its sole option, terminate this Purchase Contract or proceed to Closing upon waiving any rights under this Purchase Contract with respect to any such condition. If this Purchase Contract is terminated pursuant to this Section 10, no party will have any rights or obligations to any other, except as provided in Section 13 hereof.

# Section 11. Actions and Events at the Closing.

The following events will take place at the Closing:

(a) The Issuer will cause the Trustee to deliver the Bonds to the Underwriter. The Bonds so delivered will be in the form required by the Indenture, duly authenticated by the Trustee, and will be fully registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee of The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York.

- (b) The Issuer and the Borrower, as applicable, will deliver or cause to be delivered to the Underwriter at the offices of Bond Counsel, or at such other place or places as the Issuer, the Borrower and the Underwriter may mutually agree upon, the materials described in Section 10.1 and Section 10.2 hereof.
- (c) The Underwriter will deliver to the Trustee, for the account of the Issuer, a wire, payable in immediately available funds, in an amount equal to the purchase price of the Bonds as set forth in Exhibit A hereto.

# **Section 12.** Termination of Agreement.

The Underwriter may terminate this Purchase Contract, without liability therefor, by notifying the Issuer and the Borrower at any time prior to the Closing, if:

- (a) Legislation is enacted or introduced in the Congress or recommended to the Congress for passage by the President of the United States, or favorably reported for passage to either house of the Congress of the United States by a committee of such house to which such legislation has been referred for consideration, or a decision is rendered by a court established under Article III of the Constitution of the United States or by the Tax Court of the United States, or an order, ruling, regulation (final, temporary or proposed), press release, statement or other form of notice or official statement is issued or made: (i) by or on behalf of the President, the Treasury Department of the United States or the Internal Revenue Service with the purpose or effect, directly or indirectly, of imposing federal income taxation upon such interest as would be received by the owners of the Bonds, or (ii) by or on behalf of the SEC, or any other governmental entity having jurisdiction of the subject matter, to the effect that obligations of the general character of the Bonds or any arrangements underlying the Bonds, are not exempt from registration under the 1933 Act, or that the Indenture is not exempt from qualification under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended;
- (b) The declaration of a general banking moratorium by federal, New York or State authorities, or general suspension of trading in securities on the New York Stock Exchange any other national securities exchange, or the establishment by the New York Stock Exchange, by the SEC, by any federal or state agency or by the decision of any court, of any limitation on prices for such trading, or any outbreak or escalation of hostilities or occurrence of any other national or international calamity or crisis or escalation of such calamity or crisis, the effect of which on the financial markets of the United States shall be such as to make it impracticable for the Underwriter to proceed with the purchase and offering of the Bonds;
- (c) Any event or condition which, in the reasonable judgment of the Underwriter, (i) renders untrue any statement of a material fact in the Official Statement, and the Issuer and the Borrower do not agree to supplement or amend the Official Statement to correct the deficiency, or (ii) causes the Official Statement to omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, and the Issuer and the Borrower do not agree to supplement or amend the Official Statement to correct the deficiency, or (iii) has a material adverse effect upon the marketability of the Bonds, or (iv) would materially and adversely affect the ability of the Underwriter to enforce contracts for the sale of the Bonds;
- (d) The imposition by the New York Stock Exchange or other national securities exchange, or any governmental entity, of any restrictions not now in force with respect to any of the Bonds or obligations of the general character of the Bonds or securities generally, or the increase

of any such restrictions now in force, including those relating to the extension of credit by, or the charge to the net capital requirements of the Underwriter;

- (e) An order, decree or injunction of any court of competent jurisdiction, or order, filing, regulation or official statement by the SEC, or any other governmental entity having jurisdiction of the subject matter, issued or made to the effect that the issuance, offering or sale of obligations of the general character of the Bonds or the issuance, offering or sale of the Bonds or any arrangements underlying the Bonds, as contemplated hereby or by the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement, is or would be in violation of the federal securities laws as then in effect;
- (f) The rating on the Bonds shall have been downgraded or withdrawn by the Rating Agency; or
- (g) A material disruption in commercial banking, securities settlement, payment, or clearance services shall have occurred.

# Section 13. Fees and Expenses.

- 13.1 The Borrower shall pay to the Underwriter a fee in the amount of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_ plus \$\_\_\_\_ for certain fees and expenses (the "Underwriter's Fee"), payable in immediately available funds on the Closing Date from which the Underwriter will pay certain expenses. The Underwriter's Fee shall not include the fee of the Underwriter's counsel. The Borrower acknowledges that it has had an opportunity, in consultation with such advisors as it may deem appropriate, if any, to evaluate and consider the fees and expenses being incurred in connection with the issuance of the Bonds. The Borrower has agreed to pay the Underwriter's Fee set forth in this Section 13.1, and inclusive in the expense component of the Underwriter's Fee are actual expenses incurred or paid for by the Underwriter on behalf of the Borrower in connection with the marketing, issuance, and delivery of the Bonds, including, but not limited to, advertising expenses, the costs of any preliminary and final blue sky memoranda, CUSIP fees, and transportation, lodging, and meals for the Borrower's employees and representatives, if any.
- The Borrower shall pay the costs of issuance of the Bonds, including all expenses incident to the performance of the Underwriter's and the Issuer's obligations hereunder, including, but not limited to, (i) the cost of the preparation, printing or other reproduction of this Purchase Contract, the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement, as either may be supplemented or amended, the Indenture and the other Financing Documents in reasonable quantities for distribution; (ii) the cost of engraving, reproducing and signing the definitive Bonds; (iii) the reasonable fees and disbursements of all applicable legal counsel, including Bond Counsel, counsel to the Issuer, counsel to the Trustee (if any), and counsel to the Underwriter; (iv) the initial fees and costs of paying the Trustee and all paying agents, transfer agents and registrars; (v) the fees and expenses of the Issuer; (vi) CUSIP fees; (vii) the cost of qualifying the Bonds for sale in various states chosen by the Underwriter and the cost of preparing or printing any Preliminary Blue Sky Survey to be used in connection with such sale; (viii) the fees and expenses of the experts retained by the Borrower with respect to the construction and financing of the Project; (ix) the fees of the Rating Agency in connection with the rating of the Bonds; (x) normal travel costs, including reasonable transportation and lodging; (xi) ordinary and reasonable meals hosted by the Underwriter that are directly related to the offering contemplated by this Purchase Contract; (xii) all other applicable fees of professionals hired in conjunction with the issuance of the Bonds; and (xiii) reimbursement to the Underwriter for the Underwriter's Advance. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, in the event the transaction contemplated hereby does not close, the Borrower shall pay all fees and expenses incurred in connection with the transaction.

- 13.3 In the event that the Issuer, the Borrower or the Underwriter shall have paid obligations of the other as set forth in this Section, appropriate adjustments will promptly be made.
- 13.4 In addition to the provisions set forth in Section 14 hereto, the Borrower shall indemnify the Issuer and the Underwriter with respect to the foregoing costs and expenses in the event that the purchase provided for herein is not consummated.

# Section 14. Indemnification.

- The Borrower will indemnify and hold harmless the Issuer and the Underwriter, and each of their officers, directors, employees, agents, officials, members, commissioners, board members and each person who "controls" (as such term is used in Section 15 of the 1933 Act and Section 20 of the 1934 Act) the Issuer and/or the Underwriter (each referred to individually as an "Indemnified Party" and collectively as the "Indemnified Parties") against any losses, claims, expenses (including, without limitation, to the extent permitted by law, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses actually incurred), damages or liabilities, causes of action (whether in contract, tort or otherwise), suits, claims, demands and judgments of any kind, character and nature (collectively referred to herein as the "Liabilities"), joint or several, to which the Indemnified Parties may be threatened or become subject, caused by or directly or indirectly arising from or in any way relating to (i) the Bonds, the Project, the loan of the proceeds of the Bonds, this Purchase Contract or any document related to the Bonds, the Project or the loan of the proceeds of the Bonds or any transaction or agreement, written or oral, pertaining to the foregoing, (ii) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact contained in the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement, or any supplement or amendment thereto, or (iii) any omission or alleged omission to state in the Preliminary Official Statement or the Official Statement a material fact necessary to be stated therein in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. This indemnification provision shall not be construed as a limitation on any other liability which the Borrower may otherwise have to any indemnified person, provided that in no event shall the Borrower be obligated for double indemnification, in that the Borrower shall not be required to indemnify an Indemnified Party more than once with respect to a specific indemnification obligation arising as the result of a specific event. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Borrower shall not be required to indemnify the Indemnified Parties for the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnified Parties.
- 14.2 The indemnity agreements in paragraph 14.1 of this Section 14 shall be in addition to any liability which the Borrower may otherwise have hereunder or under the other Borrower Documents, and shall extend on the same terms and conditions to each member, principal, official, officer, commissioner, board member, attorney or employee of the Borrower and to each person, if any, who "controls" (as such term is used in Section 15 of the 1933 Act and Section 20 of the 1934 Act) the Borrower.
- 14.3 Promptly after receipt by an Indemnified Party under paragraph 14.1 of this Section of notice of the commencement of any action against such Indemnified Party in respect of which indemnity or reimbursement may be sought against the Borrower under any such paragraph, such Indemnified Party will notify the Borrower in writing of the commencement thereof; provided that any delay or failure to give such notification shall be of no effect except to the extent that the Borrower is prejudiced thereby.
- 14.4 In case any action, claim or proceeding, as to which the Borrower is to provide indemnification hereunder, shall be brought against the Indemnified Party and the Indemnified Party notifies the Borrower of the commencement thereof, the Borrower may, or if so requested by the Indemnified Party shall, participate therein or assume the defense thereof, with counsel reasonably satisfactory to the Indemnified Party; provided that, except as provided below, the Borrower shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one separate counsel representing the Indemnified Parties in the action, claim or proceeding.

- 14.5 If the Borrower shall not have employed counsel to have charge of the defense of the action, claim or proceeding, or if any Indemnified Party shall have concluded reasonably that there may be a defense available to it or to any other Indemnified Party which is different from or in addition to those available to the Borrower or to any other Indemnified Party (hereinafter referred to as a "separate defense"), (i) the Borrower shall not have the right to direct the defense of the action, claim or proceeding on behalf of the Indemnified Party, and (ii) reasonable legal and other expenses incurred by the Indemnified Party (including without limitation, to the extent permitted by law, reasonable attorney's fees and expenses actually incurred) shall be borne by the Borrower; provided, that the Borrower shall not be liable for the expenses of more than one additional separate counsel for each Indemnified Party with respect to such separate defenses. For the purpose of this paragraph, an Indemnified Party shall be deemed to have concluded reasonably that a separate defense is available to it or any other Indemnified Party if (a) such Indemnified Party shall have requested an unqualified written opinion from Independent Counsel to the effect that a separate defense exists, and such Independent Counsel shall have delivered such opinion to the Indemnified Party within ten (10) days after such request or (b) the Borrower agrees that a separate defense is so available. For purposes of this paragraph, Independent Counsel shall mean any attorney, or firm or association of attorneys, duly admitted to practice law before the supreme court of any state and not a fulltime employee of any Indemnified Party. Nothing contained in this paragraph 14.5 will preclude any Indemnified Party, at its own expense, from retaining additional counsel to represent such party in any action with respect to which indemnity may be sought from the Borrower hereunder.
- 14.6 The Borrower agrees to reimburse any Indemnified Party for any reasonable expense (including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel) incurred as a result of producing documents, presenting testimony or evidence, or preparing to present testimony or evidence (based upon time expended by an Indemnified Party at its then current time charges), in connection with any court or administrative proceeding (including any investigation which may be preliminary thereto) arising out of or relating to any public distribution of the Bonds. The Borrower will not be required to reimburse any Indemnified Party if such court or administrative hearing arises out of the gross negligence of, willful misconduct or breach of, this Purchase Contract by an Indemnified Party.
- 14.7 In order to provide for just and equitable contribution in circumstances in which the indemnity provided for in paragraph 14.1 or 14.2 of this Section 14 is for any reason held to be unavailable, the Borrower and the Indemnified Party shall contribute proportionately to the aggregate Liabilities to which the Borrower and the Indemnified Party may be subject, so that the Indemnified Party is responsible for that portion represented by the percentage that the fees paid by the Borrower to the Indemnified Party in connection with the issuance and administration of the Bonds bears to the aggregate offering price of the Bonds, with the Borrower responsible for the balance; provided, however, that in no case shall the Indemnified Party be responsible for any amount in excess of the fees paid by the Borrower to the Indemnified Party in connection with the issuance and administration of the Bonds; and provided, further, that the foregoing limitation on an Indemnified Party's liability or responsibility shall not be applicable if the indemnity provided for in paragraph 14.1 or 14.2 is unavailable or inapplicable due to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of any Indemnified Party. No person guilty of fraudulent misrepresentation (within Section 10(b) of the 1933 Act) shall be entitled to contribution from any person who was not guilty of such misrepresentation.
- 14.8 The Indemnified Parties, other than the Underwriter and the Issuer, shall be considered to be third-party beneficiaries of this Purchase Contract for purposes of this Section 14. The provisions of this Section 14 will be in addition to all liability which the Borrower may otherwise have and shall survive any termination and cancellation of this Purchase Contract, the offering and sale of the Bonds and the payment or provisions for payment of the Bonds.

14.9 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Purchase Contract, the Issuer may employ its own counsel (whether one or more separate counsel) in any manner it deems appropriate and the Borrower shall indemnify the Issuer for fees and expenses of such counsel.

#### Section 15. Limitation of Liability.

Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, any member, officer, official, director, partner, agent, commissioner, board members or employee of the Issuer, the Underwriter or the Borrower, including any person executing this Purchase Contract, shall not bear any liability as a result of any failure of the Issuer, the Underwriter or the Borrower to perform the obligations of each, respectively, set forth in this Purchase Contract.

# Section 16. Miscellaneous.

16.1 All notices, demands and formal actions hereunder will be in writing and mailed, telecopied or delivered to the following address or such other address as either of the parties shall specify:

If to the Underwriter: Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated

1401 Lawrence Street, Suite 900

Denver, CO 80202 Attention: Brad Edgar

If to the Issuer: City of San José

Finance Department

200 East Santa Clara Street, 13th Floor Tower

San José, CA 95113-1905 Attention: Debt Management

If to the Borrower: Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P.

c/o Abode Housing Development

40849 Fremont Boulevard

Fremont, CA 94538

Attention: Jonathan White

- 16.2 This Purchase Contract will inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto and their successors and assigns and, except as provided in Section 14 hereof will not confer any rights upon any other person. The terms "successor" and "assigns" will not include any purchaser of any of the Bonds from the Underwriter merely because of such purchase.
- 16.3 This Purchase Contract may not be assigned by any of the parties hereto prior to the Closing.
- 16.4 If any provision of this Purchase Contract is held or deemed to be or is, in fact, inoperative, invalid or unenforceable as applied in any particular case in any jurisdiction or jurisdictions, or in all jurisdictions because it conflicts with any provision of any constitution, statute, rule of public policy, or any other reason, such circumstances will not have the effect of rendering the provision in question inoperable or unenforceable in any other case or circumstance or of rendering any other provision or provisions of this Purchase Contract invalid, inoperative or unenforceable to any extent whatever.
- 16.5 This Purchase Contract will be construed in accordance with and governed by the internal laws of the State, without regard to conflict of law principles of the State.

16.6 This Purchase Contract may be executed in several counterparts (including counterparts exchanged by email in PDF format), each of which will be regarded as an original and all of which will constitute one and the same document.

# Section 17. Survival of Certain Representations and Obligations.

The respective agreements, covenants, representations, warranties and other statements of the Issuer and the Borrower and each of their respective authorized officers set forth in or made pursuant to this Purchase Contract shall survive delivery of and payment for the Bonds and shall remain in full force and effect, regardless of any investigation, or statements as to the results thereof, made by or on behalf of the Underwriter.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding, please sign and return to us two counterparts hereof and, upon the acceptance hereof by the Issuer and the Borrower, this Purchase Contract and such acceptance shall constitute the binding agreement among us as to the matters set forth above.

Very truly yours,

STIFEL, NICOLAUS & COMP	ANY,
INCORPORATED	

By:		
·	Brad Edgar	
	Managing Director	

[Signatures continue on following page]

# [Issuer's signature page to Purchase Contract]

# **CITY OF SAN JOSE**

Ву	Richard G. Bruneau Director of Finance
Ap	pproved as to Form:
	Shasta Greene : Deputy City Attorney

[Signatures continue on following page]

# [Borrower's signature page to Purchase Contract]

# ALLIED 1510 PARKMOOR, L.P.,

a California limited partnership

By: Allied 1510 Parkmoor LLC, a California limited liability company, its general partner

> By: Abode Housing Development, formerly known as Allied Housing, Inc., a California nonprofit public benefit corporation, its sole member/manager

> > By:
> >
> > Jonathan White
> > Chief Real Estate Officer

# **EXHIBIT A**

# TERMS OF BONDS

# Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

<b>Dated Date</b>	<b>Maturity Date</b>	<b>Principal Amount</b>	<b>Interest Rate</b>	<b>Price</b>
October 1, 2023	1, 20	\$2,150,000	%	100%

# Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized)

Dated Date	<u>Initial</u> <u>Mandatory</u> Tender Date	<u>Maturity</u> Date	Principal Amount	<u>Interest</u> Rate	Drigo
Dated Date	Tenuer Date	Date	1 Tincipai Amount	Kate	<u>Price</u>
October , 2023	May 1, 2026	May 1, 2027	\$37,657,000	%	%

#### **EXHIBIT B**

# PROPOSED FORM OF SUPPLEMENTAL OPINION OF BOND COUNSEL

October , 2023

Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated 1401 Lawrence Street, Suite 900 Denver, CO 80202

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

\$37,657,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized)

#### Ladies and Gentlemen:

This opinion is being rendered to you pursuant to the Bond Purchase Agreement (the "Bond Purchase Agreement"), dated October \_\_\_, 2023, among the City of San José (the "Issuer"), the Underwriter named therein (the "Underwriter") and Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Borrower"), relating to the sale by the Issuer of the above-captioned bonds (collectively, the "Bonds") which are being issued pursuant to an Indenture of Trust (the "Indenture"), dated as of October 1, 2023, by and between the Issuer and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as trustee.

We have acted as Bond Counsel in connection with the issuance and sale of the Bonds, and in that capacity we have participated in various conferences with representatives of and counsel for the Underwriter, representatives of and counsel for the Borrower, and representatives of and counsel for the Issuer relating to the preparation of the Official Statement, dated October \_\_\_, 2023 (the "Official Statement"). In addition, we have participated in the preparation of the Indenture. We have also examined the documents and other items referred to in our opinion of even date herewith relating to the Bonds.

Based on and subject to the foregoing, and in reliance thereon, we are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Bonds are not subject to the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the Indenture is exempt from qualification under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended.
- 2. The statements contained in the Official Statement (except as to any statistical and financial data included in the Official Statement and except for the information relating to The Depository Trust Company, its Participants and its book-entry only system, as to which we do not express an opinion) under the captions "DESCRIPTION OF THE BONDS," "TAX MATTERS," "APPENDIX C SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE INDENTURE," "APPENDIX D SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE FINANCING AGREEMENT" and "APPENDIX E SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE REGULATORY AGREEMENT," insofar as such statements contained under such captions purport to summarize certain provisions of the Bonds, the Indenture, the Financing Agreement,

the Regulatory Agreement, and certain aspects of our firm's opinion relating to the federal and the State of California tax implications of certain aspects of the Bonds present an accurate summary of such matters.

3. The Bond Purchase Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Issuer and, assuming due execution and delivery by the other parties thereto, constitutes a valid, legal and binding special obligation of the Issuer enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as the enforceability thereof may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights or contractual obligations generally and no opinion is being rendered as to the availability of any particular remedy thereunder.

This letter is furnished by us solely for your benefit and may not be relied upon by any other persons. This letter is not to be used, circulated, quoted, or otherwise referred to or relied upon for any other purpose or by any other person. This letter is not intended to be relied upon by the holders of the Bonds.

Very truly yours,

#### **EXHIBIT C**

# FORM OF OPINION OF COUNSEL TO THE BORROWER

October , 2023

Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated 1401 Lawrence Street, Suite 900 Denver, CO 80202

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

\$37,657,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized)

# Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as counsel to Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Borrower"), in connection with the issuance of the above-captioned bonds (collectively, the "Bonds") by the City of San José (the "Issuer").

Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture of Trust dated as of October 1, 2023, between the Issuer and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as trustee (the "Trustee"), or the hereinafter-defined Bond Purchase Agreement.

In our capacity as such counsel, in rendering the opinions set forth below, we have examined, among other things, originals or copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of the following documents: (i) the Preliminary Official Statement, dated October , 2023, of the Issuer relating to the Bonds (the "Preliminary Official Statement"); (ii) the Official Statement, dated October , 2023, of the Issuer relating to the Bonds (the "Official Statement"); (iii) the Regulatory Agreement and Declaration of Restrictive Covenants, by and between the Issuer and the Borrower, dated as of October 1, 2023; (iv) the Financing Agreement, dated as of October 1, 2023, by and among the Issuer, the Trustee and the Borrower; (v) the Bond Purchase Agreement, dated October , 2023, among the Issuer, the Underwriter named therein and the Borrower (the "Bond Purchase Agreement"); (vi) the Continuing Disclosure Agreement, dated as of October 1, 2023, between the Borrower and the Dissemination Agent named therein; (vii) the Remarketing Agreement, dated as of October 1, 2023, between the Borrower and the Remarketing Agent named therein; (viii) the promissory notes, each dated the Closing Date, each executed by the Borrower; (ix) the Tax Certificate and Agreement executed by the Issuer and the Borrower; and (x) such other documents, certificates and instruments as we have deemed necessary for the purposes of reaching the opinion expressed herein. We have also relied as to matters of fact upon a certificate of the Borrower and examined certain other certificates and documents.

In such examination, we have assumed the genuineness of all signatures (other than those relating to the Borrower), the authenticity of all documents submitted to us as originals, and the conformity to the original document of all documents submitted to us as photostatic or certified copies. We have assumed

due authorization, execution and delivery of all documents referenced herein by the parties thereto other than the Borrower and that each of such parties has full power, authority and legal right to execute and deliver each such instrument.

Based upon and subject to the foregoing, we are of the opinion that, as of the date hereof:

- (i) The Borrower (a) is a limited partnership validly existing under the laws of the State of California (the "State"), (b) is in good standing and duly qualified to transact business in the State, and (c) has full power and authority to execute and deliver the documents listed above numbered (iii) through (ix) (the "Financing Documents") and the Official Statement and to perform its obligations under each respective agreement.
- (ii) The Financing Documents and the Official Statement have each been duly authorized, executed and delivered by the Borrower and the Finance Documents constitute legal, valid and binding obligations of the Borrower, enforceable against the Borrower in accordance with their respective terms, except as the enforcement thereof may be limited by (a) applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization and similar laws (including fraudulent conveyance laws) affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights and remedies generally in effect from time to time, and (b) general principles of equity (regardless of whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding in equity or at law).
- (iii) The execution and delivery of the Financing Documents and the performance by the Borrower of the terms of the respective agreements do not conflict with or violate any other document, instrument, decree, indenture or agreement by which the Borrower is bound.
- (iv) No approval, authorization or other action by, or filing with, the State or any agency thereof, is required in connection with the execution and delivery by the Borrower of the Bond Purchase Agreement.
- (v) There is no action, suit, proceeding, inquiry or investigation at law or in equity or before any court or public body pending or, to the best of our knowledge, threatened, to challenge the right, power or authority of the Borrower to acquire, own and operate the Project or to perform its obligations under the Bond Purchase Agreement or the other Financing Documents.
- (vi) To our knowledge, the information in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement does not contain an untrue statement of material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading as of the date hereof.

We express no opinion as to any matter whatsoever, relating to the accuracy or completeness of any financial accounting or projection information furnished to any party, the accuracy or completeness of any representation made by our clients, the financial status of our clients, the ability of our clients to meet their obligations under any of the above-referenced agreements or any other related document.

Very truly yours,

#### **EXHIBIT D**

#### FORM OF BORROWER'S RULE 15c2-12 CERTIFICATE

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

\$37,657,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized)

The undersigned hereby certifies and represents to Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated (the "Underwriter") that the undersigned is authorized to execute and deliver this certificate on behalf of Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Borrower"), and hereby further certifies to the Underwriter as follows:

- (a) This certificate is delivered to enable the Underwriter to comply with Securities and Exchange Commission Rule 15c2-12 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Rule") in connection with the issuance and sale of the above-captioned securities (collectively, the "Bonds").
- (b) In connection with the issuance and sale of the Bonds, there has been prepared a Preliminary Official Statement, dated October \_\_\_, 2023, relating to the Bonds (the "Preliminary Official Statement"), setting forth information concerning the Bonds and the Borrower.
- (c) As used herein, "Permitted Omissions" shall mean the offering price(s), interest rate(s), accreted values, yield to maturity, selling compensation, aggregate principal amount, principal amount per maturity, delivery dates, ratings and other terms of the Bonds depending on such matters and the identity of the Underwriter(s), all with respect to the issuance and sale of the Bonds.
- (d) The Preliminary Official Statement is, as of the date thereof, deemed final within the meaning of the Rule, except for Permitted Omissions.
- (e) The section of the Preliminary Official Statement entitled "CONTINUING DISCLOSURE" describes the agreement the Borrower expects to make for the benefit of the Bondholders in the Continuing Disclosure Agreement dated as of October 1, 2023, executed by the Borrower and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, a national banking association, as dissemination agent, by which the Borrower will undertake to provide continuing disclosure in accordance with the Rule.

Dated: October , 2023

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

# [Signature page to Rule 15c2-12 Certificate]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand as of the date set forth above.

# ALLIED 1510 PARKMOOR, L.P.,

a California limited partnership

By: Allied 1510 Parkmoor LLC,

a California limited liability company,

its general partner

By: Abode Housing Development,

formerly known as Allied Housing, Inc.,

a California nonprofit public benefit corporation,

its sole member/manager

By: \_\_\_\_\_

Jonathan White

Chief Real Estate Officer

#### **EXHIBIT E**

#### FORM OF ISSUE PRICE CERTIFICATE

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

\$37,657,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Revenue Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-2 (Cash Collateralized)

The undersigned, on behalf of Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated (the "Underwriter"), on behalf of itself, hereby certifies as set forth below with respect to the sale and issuance of the above-captioned obligations (collectively, the "Bonds").

1. <u>Sale of the Bonds</u>. As of the date of this certificate, for each Maturity of the Bonds, the first price at which at least 10% of such Maturity of the Bonds was sold to the Public is the respective price listed in Exhibit A attached to the Bond Purchase Agreement dated October \_\_\_, 2023, among the Underwriter, Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "Borrower"), and the City of San José (the "Issuer").

# 2. Defined Terms.

- (a) "Issuer" means the City of San José, a municipal corporation and charter city, organized and existing under the laws of the State of California.
- (b) "Maturity" means Bonds with the same credit and payment terms. Bonds with different maturity dates, or Bonds with the same maturity date but different stated interest rates, are treated as separate Maturities.
- (c) "Public" means any person (including an individual, trust, estate, partnership, association, company, or corporation) other than the Underwriter or a related party to the Underwriter. The term "related party" for purposes of this certificate generally means any two or more persons who have greater than 50 percent common ownership, directly or indirectly.
- (d) "Underwriter" means (i) Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated, (ii) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract with the Issuer (or with the lead underwriter to form an underwriting syndicate) to participate in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public, and (iii) any person that agrees pursuant to a written contract directly or indirectly with a person described in clause (ii) of this paragraph to participate in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public (including a member of a selling group or a party to a retail distribution agreement participating in the initial sale of the Bonds to the Public).

The representations set forth in this certificate are limited to factual matters only. Nothing in this certificate represents the Underwriter's interpretation of any laws, including specifically Sections 103 and 148 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Treasury Regulations thereunder. The

undersigned understands that the foregoing information will be relied upon by the Issuer and the Borrower with respect to certain of the representations set forth in the Tax Certificate and with respect to compliance with the federal income tax rules affecting the Bonds, and by Stradling Yocca Carlson & Rauth, Newport Beach, California, Bond Counsel, in connection with rendering its opinion that the interest on the Bonds is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes, the preparation of the Internal Revenue Service Form 8038, and other federal income tax advice that it may give to the Issuer and the Borrower from time to time relating to the Bonds.

Dated: October \_\_\_, 2023

[Underwriter's signature page to Issue Price Certificate]

Dated		C	.1	1 ,	1	0
I lated	26	$\alpha$ t	the	date	hereo	t
Daicu	as	$\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{I}}$	uic	uaic	IICI CO.	ı.

STIFEL,	NICOLAUS &	k COMPANY,
<b>INCORP</b>	ORATED	

By:	<u> </u>	
•	Brad Edgar	
	Managing Director	

[Underwriter's signature page to Issue Price Certificate]

Dated		C	.1	1 ,	1	0
I lated	26	$\alpha$ t	the	date	hereo	t
Daicu	as	$\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{I}}$	uic	uaic	IICI CO.	ı.

STIFEL,	NICOLAUS &	k COMPANY,
<b>INCORP</b>	ORATED	

y:		
•	James Pratl	
	Managing Director	

[Underwriter's signature page to Issue Price Certificate]

Dated		C	.1	1 ,	1	•
I lated	26	$\alpha$ t	the	date	hereo	t
Daicu	as	$\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{I}}$	uic	uaic	IICI CO.	L.

STIFEL,	NICOLAUS &	& COMPANY,
<b>INCORP</b>	ORATED	

By:		
•	Z. Jason Barnett	
	Managing Director	

#### **EXHIBIT F**

#### FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF FANNIE MAE

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

This Certificate, dated as of October \_\_\_, 2023, is being furnished to the City of San José (the "Issuer") and Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated, as underwriter (the "Underwriter"), pursuant to the terms of the Bond Purchase Agreement dated October \_\_\_, 2023 (the "Bond Purchase Agreement") among the Underwriter, the Issuer and Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership, regarding the purchase by the Underwriter of the \$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN) (the "Bonds"), issued by the Issuer. All terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Bond Purchase Agreement.

The undersigned hereby certifies to the Issuer and the Underwriter that (A) Fannie Mae has provided the link which includes a template of the Fannie Mae MBS Prospectus (Multifamily Fixed Rate Yield Maintenance) set forth in the first paragraph under the caption "APPENDIX A – FANNIE MAE MORTGAGE-BACKED SECURITIES PROGRAM" in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement, (B) if the MBS had been issued by Fannie Mae on the date of this Certificate, the disclosure in the Additional Disclosure Addendum provided in connection with the MBS would be substantially the same in all material respects as the Additional Disclosure Addendum provided in Schedule I to Appendix A of the Official Statement, and (C) Fannie Mae consents to the inclusion, but makes no representation as to the suitability of such information under the caption "APPENDIX A – FANNIE MAE MORTGAGE-BACKED SECURITIES PROGRAM" in the Preliminary Official Statement and the Official Statement, for use in connection with the marketing of the Bonds.

ъ			
By: Name:			
Name:			
Title:			

**FANNIE MAE** 

FANNIE MAE CERTIFICATE (Parkmoor)

#### **EXHIBIT G**

#### FORM OF CERTIFICATE OF DUS LENDER

\$2,150,000 City of San José Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN)

October \_\_\_, 2023

The undersigned, Capital One, National Association, a national banking association (the "DUS Lender"), in connection with the issuance, sale and delivery by the City of San José (the "Issuer") of its Multifamily Housing Mortgage-Backed Bonds (Parkmoor) Series 2023F-1 (M-TEMS) (FN) in the aggregate principal amount of \$2,150,000 (the "Bonds"), does hereby certify as of the date hereof as follows:

- 1. Each MBS delivered to U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, a national banking association (the "Trustee") shall be issued by Fannie Mae and guaranteed, as to timely payment of interest at the applicable Pass-Through Rate on the unpaid principal balance of the Mortgage Loan pertaining to such MBS, and guaranteed as to timely payment of principal in accordance with the terms of the principal amortization schedule of the Mortgage Loan.
- 2. The Trustee shall be furnished with (i) an MBS, registered in the name of the Trustee (or its nominee), as Trustee under the Indenture and (ii) any prospectus for the MBS.
- 3. The DUS Lender has provided the information under the captions "THE PERMANENT LOAN," "FANNIE MAE," "APPENDIX A FANNIE MAE MORTGAGE-BACKED SECURITIES PROGRAM," and "APPENDIX H TERM SHEET" in the Official Statement, and the information under such captions in the Official Statement is accurate as of the date of the Official Statement and as of the Closing Date, and that the DUS Lender has authorized the inclusion of such information in the Official Statement for use in connection with the marketing of the Bonds. The Borrower is authorized to rely on this certificate in connection with the issuance of the Bonds.

All terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Bond Purchase Agreement dated October \_\_\_, 2023, among Stifel, Nicolaus & Company, Incorporated, Allied 1510 Parkmoor, L.P., a California limited partnership, and the Issuer.

# [Signature page to Certificate of DUS Lender]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand as of the date set forth above.

CAPI	ľAL	ONE,	NATIONAL
<b>ASSO</b>	CIATION		
By:			
3	Authorized	d Officer	